GREATER GOLDEN HILL CLEAN, GREEN, AND SAFE

MAINTENANCE ASSESSMENT DISTRICT OVERSIGHT COMMITTEE

MINUTES MONDAY April 6, 2009 – APPROVED

I. Introduction

a.  Call to Order

The meeting was called to order by the Vice-Chair, Chris Blatt at 6:30 pm at ETHOS, 835 E Street, San Diego CA 92102.

b.  Roll Call,  Quorum Count, Approval of March Minutes

Member absent: Michelle Dullea, Ben Nicholls, Robert Hansen, Laura Stansell, Carole Caffey
Present:  Barbara Houlton, David Skillman, John Kroll, Bill Hilsdorf, Lisa Vella,  Norm Starr, Curtis Neidert, Chris Blatt

Attending from CDC:  Peter Anaya, Jr. Executive Director,  Alex Ibarra, MAD Program Manager

No changes in membership. A quorum being present, the meeting continued. John Kroll moved and Curtis Neidert seconded the motion that the March minutes be approved.  The motion passed unanimously.  

II Public Comments

No public comments

III  Agenda Action Items

a.  Request for Urban Corps bills/contract update

Barbara Houlton made a motion that the committee request that the bills from the Urban Corps be made available to the finance committee.  David Skillman seconded the motion, which passed 7-0-1, the Chair abstaining.  Arrangements will be made to visit the CDC office to examine the bills.  A summary financial report for the Urban Corps was provided in hard copy by the Program Manager, Alex Ibarra.

IV.  Agenda Discussion Items

The CDC has proceeded with a formal RFP for sidewalk repairs and there was considerable discussion, including a written statement by John Kroll, provided as Attachment A.  The new Executive Director of the CDC introduced himself, Mr. Pedro Anaya, Jr. and there was extensive discussion of the sidewalk repair issues.  It was agreed that members should e-mail Mr. Anaya and  Mr. Ibarra directly with pertinent information.  

Bill Hilsdorf made the following motion:  

“This committee does not want sidewalk repairs because they are not MAD enhanced services.”  

Lisa Vella seconded the motion.  The motion passed, 6-1-1, the chair abstaining.

b.  Bylaws Committee Report

Changes to the bylaws had been distributed to all members.  These changes were in the area of loss of membership through lack of attendance, and establishing a quorum in that circumstance and when members are on approved extended leave of absence.  Norm Starr moved to accept the new bylaws, and Bill Hilsdorf seconded the motion.  The motion passed 6-0-2, the chair abstaining.  

The GH CDC was requested to provide information regarding their expectations for the year-end Oversight Committee member elections.
V.  Agenda Information Items

b.  Project Manager’s Report – Alex Ibarra

Alex Ibarra has provided a more extensive financial report.  He provided a status report of MAD activities for March.

VII Deferred Items

c.  Annual Meeting

This item was again deferred.

d.  Communication and Customer Service

Michelle Dullea had requested this agenda item, but as she was absent, the item was deferred.

VII.  Adjournment

The next meeting is scheduled at 6:30 pm at the Ethos Church, 25th and E St on May 5, 2009.

The meeting was adjourned at 7:30.

ATTACHMENT A

Statement by John Kroll regarding the Sidewalk Repair

Last month I exchanged a series of letters with city officials on the use of MAD funds for sidewalk repair.  The first letter pointed out that city policy was that sidewalk repair was the responsibility of individual owners, augmented in some cases by the use of city funds, not MAD funds.  It also pointed out that the amount allocated for infrastructure in the current budget was an increase of about 700 percent over the previous year’s -- strictly forbidden by the Engineer’s Report.  This letter received a reply from a member of Todd Gloria’s staff (but probably not written by him) that really did not deal with the points I had raised and restating that use of MAD funds for sidewalk repair was hunky-dory.

I then wrote another letter restating my earlier points and making additional ones, such as legal limitations on the use of MAD funds and the fact that Ben Hueso had stated at a community meeting prior to the vote on the MAD that funds could NOT be used to repair sidewalks.  I have received no reply to this letter.  Ben Hueso did not reply.  Todd Gloria did not reply, nor did any member of his staff.  Kathy Vandenhueval did not reply.  Luis Ojeda did not reply.  The mayor and the city attorney did not reply.

It is obvious that no one in the city wants to deal with these points.  It’s inconvenient to take account of laws, facts, policies, and precedents when there’s a pot of money around to be used and used quickly before it has to be given back to the taxpayers.  As I pointed out in my final letter, this is government by expedience, not laws, and it’s what got the city into the hole it’s in.  

I wonder what Todd Gloria, Ben Hueso, Luis Ojeda, and the rest thought of the way the Bush administration pulled out of treaties and issued signing statements and ignored the Geneva Convention.  Were they horrified at how Bush upended the Constitution, or did they see it as a good example to follow?  Because even though the issues are absurdly disproportionate, the principle they exemplify is exactly the same: Find a way to do what you want, regardless of the law, and do it.

Just as the Bush administration could turn to John Yoo to write memos justifying what it wanted to do, the San Diego government has Luis Ojeda to fulfill the same function.  And what we need to do as a group is to find someone in government who is willing to admit that Luis Ojeda does not have the final word about the dispensation of MAD funds.

ATTACHMENT A  (continued)

E-MAIL EXCHANGE BETWEEN AN ASSESSED PROPERTY OWNER AND THE DOWNTOWN CLEAN, GREEN & SAFE MANAGER.

Hello,
I'd like to know why our assessments are not being used to replace or repair cracked and broken sidewalks.
Thanks,
Gayle S
Marina District
________________________________________________________________

Here is the response:
_________________________________________________________________

Thanks for your email.
Good question. The Clean & Safe Program is the Downtown Property Business Improvement District (PBID) and we’re responsible for providing enhanced maintenance and safety services in the Downtown public right of way and sidewalks above and beyond the baseline level of service provided by the City of San Diego. The enhanced services we provide does include modest sidewalk repair for enhanced sidewalks surfaces such as bricks and tile, but not poured concrete. If you know of such a condition in the Marina, or any other Downtown neighborhood, please let me know where it’s located and I’ll go check it out. If you’re referring to a poured sidewalk surface, or any kind of sidewalk that has been broken due to uplifting tree roots then the responsibility reverts back to the City of San Diego.
I apologize that this may sound complicated, but I’m happy to discuss if you have any further questions and my contact information is below. Here’s a link to the Clean & Safe website http://sdcleanandsafe.org/, and here’s a link to the City of San Diego website http://www.sandiego.gov/
Sincerely,

Will Berry
Director of Operations & Community Relations

Clean & Safe Program

1111 Sixth Avenue, Suite 101
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